

### SUSTAINABLE INVESTING HIGHLIGHTS

AUGUST 2021



# The Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") has approved Nasdaq's plan to mandate board diversity in publicly traded companies.

The SEC recently approved Nasdaq's pioneering plan to increase the number of women, minorities, and LGBTQ individuals on company boards in the United States.<sup>1</sup>

As a result of the new rule, companies will either be required to comply with gender and racial diversity standards or explain in writing why they have not.<sup>2</sup> In addition to at least one female director, Nasdaq requires that most U.S. businesses include at least one board member who is a member of a racial minority or the LGBTQ community.<sup>3</sup>

In a statement accompanying the decision, SEC Chair Gary Gensler stated, "These regulations will help investors to better understand Nasdaq-listed firms' board diversity policies, while ensuring that those businesses have the freedom to make decisions that best serve their shareholders."<sup>4</sup>

According to the new rules, companies must also provide diversity statistics regarding their boards.<sup>5</sup> As of 2020, more than 75 percent of Nasdaq-listed firms would not have satisfied the new standards.<sup>6</sup> Responding to pressure from investors and political authorities, U.S. corporations have increased their attempts to nominate more women and minorities to their boards. As the company that sets regulations for its listed businesses, Nasdaq's requirement has a lot of sway in the marketplace.<sup>7</sup>



### Governance in ESG: Toyota and Deutsche Bank backtrack on ESG commitments as Al Gore warns of Greenwashing

G-factors are often ignored within the environmental, social, and governance (ESG) equation. Examples of "G" governance concerns include a lack of transparency and accountability; ethics violations, including corruption and bribery; a lack of independent directors in key roles; and egregious executive compensation.<sup>8</sup> Organizations whether big or small, public or private wrestle with the "G". Poor corporate governance procedures have been at the heart of some of the most notorious business crises. Understanding governance risks and opportunities in decision-making is therefore crucial.<sup>9</sup>

Recently, Deutsche Bank has been facing a lawsuit for enabling and turning a blind eye to fraudulent investments that led to massive losses.<sup>10</sup> According to court documents, the liquidators of two now-bankrupt Cayman Islands investment firms sued Deutsche Bank in New York and Florida, saying it "enabled enormous theft" that resulted in hundreds of millions of dollars in damages.<sup>11</sup> The complaints say that Deutsche Bank kept accounts for businesses participating in the scam open despite numerous red flags and SEC fines against them and that it failed to implement its own anti-money-laundering standards.<sup>12</sup>

South Bay Holdings and Biscayne Capital International labeled themselves as real estate developers with the intent to raise capital by issuing notes backed by Deutsche Bank.<sup>13</sup> The two businesses created special purpose vehicles to provide notes to investors backed by South Bay's real estate assets, but the properties were saddled with more debt than equity, and the notes were unsecured, according to the Florida complaint.<sup>14</sup> Money collected through these notes was used to offset losses in real estate projects, pay property mortgages, finance unrelated and unreported activities, and enrich the firms' owners, their families, and associates.<sup>15</sup> When funds were tight, the principals would issue new notes to generate extra funds.<sup>16</sup>

These lawsuits are coming at the time when Deutsche Bank AG's asset management, which is part of the DWS group of Deutsche Bank, struggles to effectively communicate, define and implement its ESG strategies.<sup>17</sup> According to an exclusive report by the Wall Street Journal, Deutsche Bank AG's asset management "tells investors that environmental, social and governance concerns are at the heart of everything it does and that its ESG standards are above the industry average. But behind closed doors, it has struggled to define and implement an ESG strategy, at times painting a rosier-than-reality picture to investors."<sup>18</sup>



# Governance in ESG: Toyota and Deutsche Bank backtrack on ESG commitments as Al Gore warns of Greenwashing (*Continue*)

Similarly, Toyota is another company whose corporate ESG image was recently tarnished after the company lobbied against legislation in the U.S Congress that would help support the adoption of electric cars.<sup>19</sup> According to the New York Times, a high-ranking executive from Toyota met with congressional leaders behind closed doors to press for "the adoption of hybrid and hydrogen-powered vehicles, so it can have more time to catch up with its EV competitors, some of them well ahead in the race to electric vehicle adoption."<sup>20</sup> In the past, Toyota has pushed back against regulations that would push for more environmentally friendly cars. For instance, Toyota sued Mexico over fuel efficiencies and argued against carbon taxes in Japan.<sup>21 22</sup>

Meanwhile, Al Gore, a renowned environmentalist and former vice president under President Clinton has warned that greenwashing might derail the progress made in the fight against climate change.<sup>23</sup> According to Gore, "A lack of progress on these fronts risks undermining progress in tackling the climate crisis and in facilitating a just and equitable recovery," he said. "We must be vigilant of the rising threat of greenwashing or risk derailing hard-won progress." <sup>24</sup>



## Experts agree that human-caused global warming is occurring, according to a major study.

A scathing study on the dangers of human-caused climate change was issued Monday by hundreds of prominent scientists.<sup>25</sup> The momentous study, dubbed "code red for mankind," was issued in Geneva by the United Nations' Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC).<sup>26</sup> According to the report the climate catastrophe has already begun and is a direct result of human activity. The world has warmed by approximately 2 degrees Fahrenheit since the Industrial Revolution started, a shift that has been described as "unprecedented" and "rapid" in the history of the Common Era. What's more, recent heatwaves, droughts, and storms that have put the world's population at risk are not only characteristic of global warming but are also directly caused by it.<sup>27</sup>

Three takeaways from the recent IPCC report are;

- 1. Every region is facing increasing changes: Global warming has an indirect impact on several climate change factors, but what people experience is often quite different from the average.<sup>28</sup> For example, land-based warming is higher than the world average, whereas Arctic warming is more than twice as high as the world average.<sup>29</sup> A new study forecasts that global climate change will accelerate in the next decades, regardless of location.<sup>30</sup> As global warming increases by 1.5 degrees Celsius, there will be more heat waves and longer warm seasons, as well as shorter winters. According to the research, temperature extremes would become more common at 2°C of global warming.<sup>31</sup>
- 2. The earth is warming faster than expected: The report provides new estimates of the possibility of surpassing the 1.5°C global warming level in the next few decades, finding that keeping warming to 1.5°C or even 2°C will be unachievable unless greenhouse gas emissions are cut quickly, fast, and massively.<sup>32</sup> According to the study, human-caused greenhouse gas emissions were responsible for around 1.1°C of warming between 1850 and 1900, and global temperatures are expected to climb by 1.5°C or more over the next 20 years on average.<sup>33</sup> In addition to utilizing improved observational datasets to estimate historical warming, this assessment takes into consideration recent scientific advances in our understanding of the climate system's response to human-caused greenhouse gas emissions.<sup>34</sup>

## Experts agree that human-caused global warming is occurring, according to a major research. (*Continue*)

3. **Climate change caused by human activity in the past and future:** 'The Earth's climate has been changing for decades,' IPCC Working Group I Co-Chair Valérie Masson-Delmotte said. In addition, the report includes new research on climate change-related weather and climatic phenomena, such as extreme heat waves and heavy rain.<sup>35</sup> Humans will continue to influence climate change, the research shows.<sup>36</sup> Aside from carbon dioxide (CO2), other greenhouse gases and air pollution have a significant influence on the climate. Achieving net-zero CO2 emissions is essential to stabilizing the climate.<sup>37</sup> The health and climatic advantages of limiting other greenhouse gases and air pollutants, such as methane, are indisputable.<sup>38</sup>

Government leaders around the world have reacted to the recent IPCC report.

"Today's report makes for sobering reading, and it is clear that the next decade is going to be pivotal to securing the future of our planet. We know what must be done to limit global warming – consign coal to history and shift to clean energy sources, protect nature and provide climate finance for countries on the frontline"<sup>39</sup> says Boris Johnson UK Prime Minister

"We can't wait to tackle the climate crisis."40 Tweeted by Joe Biden, President of the United States

"The latest IPCC report identifies that the opportunity to limit global temperature rise to 1.5C is very slim, but still scientifically possible. The exigency of this situation must not lead us to despair, rather it should propel us into action. [...] Leaders must show they understand the seriousness of the science and turn in stronger national commitments ahead of the COP26 climate talks this November. The big question leaders must reckon with in Glasgow is whether these plans add up to what is needed — and if not, how they will close the remaining gap."<sup>41</sup> - Mary Robinson, Chair of The Elders, Former President of Ireland



## Experts agree that human-caused global warming is occurring, according to a major research. (*Continue*)

"The current news headlines about deadly flooding, forest fires, and droughts happening around the world are like scenes from a dystopian science fiction novel, yet these are manifestations of the global warming that our climate pollution has already baked into the system. The dangerous and costly impacts we are experiencing now will seem mild compared to what we will face if we fail to keep warming to 1.5C by the end of this century. [...] This underscores the urgent need for rich nations to deliver far more financial resources to developing countries that are the most vulnerable to climate impacts and the least responsible for emissions."<sup>42</sup> Says Helen Mountford, Vice President, Climate and Economics, World Resources Institute



# Recent Bangladesh Fire exposes rampant child labor in factories, tragedies, and crimes the new German Supply Chain Act is designed to help prevent

A fire that engulfed a factory has shone a light on years-long controversies surrounding sweatshops and food factories in Bangladesh.<sup>43</sup> According to the Associated Press, 55 people lost their lives, and among them were 11 children.<sup>44</sup> The inferno began at a five-story Hashem Foods factory in Rupganj, just outside Dhaka.<sup>45</sup> Historically, Bangladesh has seen many industrial disasters, including factories catching fire with employees trapped inside.<sup>46</sup> After fires and other tragedies killed hundreds of people in Bangladesh, large multinational brands were under intense pressure to improve manufacturing conditions due to a combination of corruption and inadequate enforcement.<sup>47</sup>

A recent report by Child Labour: Action-Research-Innovation in South and South-Eastern Asia (CLARISSA) a UK Foreign, Commonwealth, and Development Office (FCDO) funded initiatives found that "Children as young as seven years are working with hazardous chemicals, heavy machinery or carrying heavy loads, endangering their health and lives in Bangladesh's lucrative leather industry."<sup>48</sup>

Meanwhile, the German Federal Parliament has approved a German Supply Chain Act (GSCA), a bill designed to protect human rights and the promotion of environmentally sound industrial methods.<sup>49</sup> As a result, German companies must identify and analyze human rights and environmental risks, and implement a risk management strategy that is both appropriate and effective.<sup>50</sup> Included in this Act are prohibitions of child labor and forced labor, slavery and servitude; increased attention to occupational health and safety; and freedom of association.<sup>51</sup> Companies must take appropriate steps to prevent or minimize human rights and environmental breaches in these regions.<sup>52</sup>



### About the SDGs, Targets, and Indicators

#### The SDGs

The 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development, adopted by all United Nations Member States in 2015, provides a shared blueprint for peace and prosperity for people and the planet, now and into the future. At its heart are the 17 Sustainable Development Goals ("SDGs"), which are an urgent call for action by all countries - developed and developing - in a global partnership. They recognize that ending poverty and other deprivations must go together with strategies that improve health and education, reduce inequality, and spur economic growth – all while tackling climate change and working to preserve our oceans and forests.<sup>53</sup>

#### Targets

The SDGs targets are set to be achieved by 2030. There are approximately 169 targets covering a broad range of sustainable development issues.<sup>54</sup>

#### Indicators

The SDGs indicators are used to measure progress made by the United Nations member states towards the achievement of SDGs targets. There are approximately 232 indicators set by the United Nations to measure SDGs progress.<sup>55</sup>





<sup>1</sup> Thomas Franck. "SEC approves Nasdaq's plan to boost diversity on corporate boards." CNBC. August 6, 2021. Accessed August 10, 2021. https://www.cnbc.com/2021/08/06/sec-approves-nasdags-plan-to-boost-diversity-on-corporate-boards.html <sup>2</sup> Alexandra Clark Layfield and Emily Gauthier. "SEC Approves Nasdaq Board Diversity Proposals." August 9, 2021. Accessed August 10, 2021. https://www.natlawreview.com/article/sec-approves-nasdaq-board-diversity-proposals <sup>3</sup> Declan Harty. "SEC approves Nasdaq's new diversity requirements for public company boards." Fortune. August 6, 2021. Accessed August 10, 2021. https://fortune.com/2021/08/06/sec-approves-nasdag-diversity-requirements-boards/ <sup>4</sup> Alexander Osipovich. "Nasdaq's Board-Diversity Proposal Wins SEC Approval." Wall Street Journal. August 6, 2021. Accessed August 10, 2021. https://www.wsj.com/articles/nasdaqs-board-diversity-proposal-faces-sec-decision-11628242202 <sup>5</sup> Levi Sumagaysay. "Nasdaq will require public companies to disclose boards' diversity after SEC approval." Market Watch. August 6, 2021. Accessed August 10, 2021. https://www.marketwatch.com/story/nasdaq-will-require-public-companies-to-disclose-boards-diversity-after-sec-approval-<sup>6</sup> Daniel Thomas. "US stock exchange sets diversity rules for listed companies." BBC News. August 7, 2021. Accessed August 10, 2021. https://www.bbc.com/news/business-58123730 <sup>7</sup> Alexandra Olson. "SEC approves Nasdaq's plan to require board diversity." Associate Press. August 6, 2021. Accessed August 10, 2021. https://apnews.com/article/business-race-and-ethnicity-ef14c40ab196e29b3a9f3022ee70d0f7 <sup>8</sup> Joseph Zeidner. "ESG Alphabet Soup August 2021 | Issue No. 138 - The ABCs of ESG." JDSUPRA. August 10, 2021. Accessed August 10, 2021. https://www.jdsupra.com/legalnews/esg-alphabet-soup-august-2021-issue-no-2858762/ <sup>9</sup> Id. <sup>10</sup> Steven Arons. "Deutsche Bank Enabled 'Massive' U.S. Ponzi Scheme, Lawsuit Says." Bloomberg. July 23, 2021. Accessed August 10, 2021. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2021-07-23/deutsche-bank-enabled-massive-u-s-ponzi-scheme-lawsuit-says <sup>11</sup> Id. <sup>12</sup> Id. <sup>13</sup> Celia Young. "Deutsche Bank Enabled Ponzi Scheme Tied to Florida Properties: Lawsuit." Commercial Observer. July 23, 2021. Accessed August 10, 2021. https://commercialobserver.com/2021/07/deutsche-bank-enabled-ponzi-scheme-tied-to-florida-properties-lawsuit/ <sup>14</sup> Id. <sup>15</sup> Id. <sup>16</sup> Id. <sup>17</sup> Patricia Kowsmann and Ken Brown. "Fired Executive Says Deutsche Bank's DWS Overstated Sustainable-Investing Efforts." Wall Street Journal. August 1, 2021. Accessed August 10, 2021. https://www.wsi.com/articles/fired-executive-says-deutsche-banks-dws-overstated-sustainable-investing-efforts-11627810380 <sup>18</sup> Id. <sup>19</sup> Hiroko Tabuchi. "Toyota Led on Clean Cars. Now Critics Say It Works to Delay Them." New York Times. July 25, 2021. Accessed August 10, 2021. https://www.nytimes.com/2021/07/25/climate/toyota-electric-hydrogen.html



### Sustainable Investing Highlights

<sup>20</sup> Cristian Bustos. "Toyota Lobbying Against EV Adoption In U.S. Congress." Yahoo Finance. August 3, 2021. Accessed August 10, 2021.
https://finance.yahoo.com/news/toyota-lobbying-against-ev-adoption-151034380.html
<sup>21</sup> Marcelo Teixeira. "Mexico clashes with auto industry over fuel efficiency." Reuters. October 26, 2012. Accessed August 10, 2021.
https://www.reuters.com/article/mexico-auto-idINL1E8LQ8AU20121026
<sup>22</sup> Charles Morris. "What Went Wrong At Toyota? Hybrid Electrification Pioneer Is Now Working To Delay Electrification." CleanTechnica. August 3, 2021.
Accessed August 10, 2021. https://cleantechnica.com/2021/08/03/what-went-wrong-at-toyota-hybrid-electrification-pioneer-is-now-working-to-delay-
electrification/
<sup>23</sup> Victoria Seabrook. "Al Gore: Greenwashing is 'rising threat' that could derail climate progress." Sky News. July 14, 2021. Accessed August 10, 2021.
https://news.sky.com/story/al-gore-greenwashing-is-rising-threat-that-could-derail-climate-progress-12355636
<sup>24</sup> Celine Castronuovo. "Gore warns of 'yawning gap' between long-term climate goals and near-term action plans." The Hill. July 14, 2021. Accessed August 10,
2021. https://thehill.com/policy/equilibrium-sustainability/562994-gore-warns-of-yawning-gap-between-between-long-term-climate
<sup>25</sup> Matt McGrath. "Climate change: IPCC report is 'code red for humanity'." BBC News. August 9, 2021. Accessed August 10, 2021.
https://www.bbc.com/news/science-environment-58130705
<sup>26</sup> Angela Fritz and Rachel Ramirez. "Earth is warming faster than previously thought, scientists say, and the window is closing to avoid catastrophic outcomes."
CNN. August 9, 2021. Accessed August 10, 2021. https://www.cnn.com/2021/08/09/world/global-climate-change-report-un-ipcc/index.html
<sup>27</sup> Robinson Meyer. "It's Grim." The Atlantic. August 9, 2021. Accessed August 10, 2021. https://www.theatlantic.com/science/archive/2021/08/latest-ipcc-
report-catastrophe/619698/
<sup>28</sup> Christina Lu. "Four Key Takeaways From the IPCC Climate Report." Foreign Policy. August 9, 2021. Accessed August 10, 2021.
https://foreignpolicy.com/2021/08/09/ipcc-report-takeaways-climate-change/
<sup>29</sup> Id.
<sup>30</sup> Id.
<sup>31</sup> Id.
<sup>32</sup> Bob Henson. "Key takeaways from the new IPCC report." Yale Climate Connection. August 9, 2021. Accessed August 10, 2021.
https://yaleclimateconnections.org/2021/08/key-takeaways-from-the-new-ipcc-report/
<sup>33</sup> Id.
<sup>34</sup> Id.
<sup>35</sup> Daisy Dunne. "IPCC report: 10 key takeaways from world's most comprehensive climate assessment." Independent. August 9, 2
https://yaleclimateconnections.org/2021/08/key-takeaways-from-the-new-ipcc-report/ 021. Accessed August 10, 2021.
https://www.independent.co.uk/climate-change/news/ipcc-report-2021-summary-climate-b1899189.html
<sup>36</sup> Id.
<sup>37</sup> ld.
<sup>38</sup> Id.
<sup>39</sup> Reuters. "Reactions to landmark U.N. climate science report." Reuters. August 9, 2021. Accessed August 10, 2021.
https://www.reuters.com/business/environment/reactions-landmark-un-climate-science-report-2021-08-09/
<sup>40</sup> Fiona Harvey. " Global food supplies will suffer as temperatures rise – climate crisis report." The Guardian. August 10, 2021. Accessed August 10, 2021.
https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2021/aug/10/global-food-supplies-will-suffer-as-temperatures-rise-climate-crisis-report



### Sustainable Investing Highlights

<sup>41</sup> Megan Rowling and Beh Lih Yi. "13 Climate Experts and World Leaders Respond to IPCC 'Code Red' Report." Global Citizens. August 9, 2021. Accessed August 10, 2021. <u>https://www.globalcitizen.org/en/content/un-ipcc-climate-report-code-red-experts-quotes/</u>

<sup>42</sup> World Resource Institute. "STATEMENT: New IPCC Report Is "Alarming," Shows Narrow Path to Limit Warming to 1.5°C By 2100." World Resource Institute. August 9, 2021. Accessed August 10, 2021. https://www.wri.org/news/statement-new-ipcc-report-alarming-shows-narrow-path-limit-warming-15degc-2100

<sup>43</sup> Julhas Alam. "52 dead in Bangladesh factory fire as workers locked inside." Associate Press. July 9, 2021. Accessed August 10, 2021.

https://apnews.com/article/business-fires-bangladesh-19a033b8302726a5ff018edbbd5b5a2b

<sup>44</sup> Id.

<sup>45</sup> Julhas Alam. "Police arrest Bangladesh factory owners after fire kills 52." Associate Press. July 10, 2021. Accessed August 10, 2021. <u>https://apnews.com/article/business-fires-arrests-bangladesh-1b35e1629651145aff75ce9a449ec6d9</u>

<sup>46</sup> Id. <sup>47</sup> Id.

<sup>48</sup> Neena Bhandari. "Bangladesh: Child Labor Rampant In Leather Industry." Eurasia Review. July 26, 2021. Accessed August 10, 2021. https://www.eurasiareview.com/26072021-bangladesh-child-labor-rampant-in-leather-industry/

<sup>49</sup> Reuters. "Germany passes law on tougher oversight of supply chains." Reuters. June 11, 2021. Accessed August 10, 2021.

https://www.reuters.com/article/us-germany-companies-supply-chains-idUSKCN2DN1AV

<sup>50</sup> James Whitaker and Brad Peterson. "Staying alert to ESG risks and opportunities in global supply chain." Reuters. August 9, 2021. Accessed August 10, 2021. https://www.reuters.com/legal/legalindustry/staying-alert-esg-risks-opportunities-global-supply-chain-2021-08-09/

<sup>51</sup> Id. <sup>52</sup> Id.

<sup>53</sup> United Nations Statistics Division. "SDG Indicators: Global indicator framework for the Sustainable Development Goals and targets of the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development." N.d. Accessed August 10, 2021 <u>https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/indicators/indicators-list</u> <sup>54</sup> Id.

<sup>55</sup> U.S. National Statistics for the U.N. Sustainable Development Goals. "SDG Targets and Indicators." U.S. National Statistics for the U.N. Sustainable Development Goals. N.d. Accessed August 10, 2021. <u>https://sdg.data.gov/</u>



### Disclosures

The information provided in this commentary is intended to be educational in nature and not advice relative to any investment or portfolio offered through Pathstone. The views expressed in this commentary reflect the opinion of the author based on data available as of the date this commentary was written and is subject to change without notice. This commentary is not a complete analysis of any sector, industry or security. Individual investors should consult with their financial advisor before implementing changes in their portfolio based on opinions expressed. The information provided in this commentary is not a solicitation for the investment management services of Pathstone. The graphs and tables included herein have been provided by commercial databases and, while we believe the information to be reliable, we assume no responsibility for any error or omission. The recipients of this communication assume all risks in relying on the information set forth herein. Past performance of any investment, industry, asset class or investment strategy is no guarantee of future performance.